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    Hallelujah, Hallelujah. Spring has finally arrived. We donôt even mind the rain this 

year.  We are planning many walks up and down the Boulevard.  You should do the 

same. You have more power than you realize. Currently, we have many of the products that people 

have been requesting.  Las Palmas has fresh produce and meat.  Thereôs Cannon Coffee where you 

can meet a friend and talk. Or, you can continue a discussion started at the One Book One Community 

meeting at Carnegie Library. Thereôs a plethora of restaurants serving a variety of enticing food. 

Mateoôs new location reminds us of a small European café.  Bring your bottle of red wine and enjoy!  

You decide who stays and who goes on the Boulevard with your wallet.   

   We tire of the familiar refrain we hear on the bus, ñI never go to the Boulevard. Thereôs nothing 

there.ò  Soon we will have a new ice cream shop, Scoops on the Boulevard. This month Keith Knecht and his crew of 

dedicated volunteers will clean the Boulevard.  Jacqueline Capatolla and Harmonie King created a Wedding Planner 

that should generate interest from anyone planning that special event. Commander Scott Schubert and his officers con-

tinue to make Brookline a safe place to live. What more do you want?  Weôd like to know. Now itôs your turn.  We want 

to see you on the Boulevard.       

   Finally, we want to honor the one year anniversary of the deaths of Pittsburgh Police Officers Eric G. Kelly , Paul 

Sciullo II  and Brookline resident Stephen J. Mayhle.  To the officers who serve, we thank you. 

MJ AUTOMOTIVE  

SERVICE CENTER LLC  

Letter from the Editor  
Issue 22 

   Have you introduced your car to every pothole in Pittsburgh?  Is your car 

doing a shimmy shake that would make a  dancer envious?  Then itôs time 

you and your car met Mike Wega of MJ Automotive Service Center 

LLC.  Mike offers a full range of car services and inspections. If Mike canôt 

fix your car, he will direct you to someone who can.  MJ Automotive cele-

brated ten years of business in December. Mike started his business in 

Brookline because the people are nice and tended to hold on to their cars. In 

the time heôs been at the corner of Pioneer Avenue and Brookline Boule-

vard, heôs never had a problem with theft or vandalism.   

   After spending a couple of hours watching people pick up their vehicles, 

itôs easy to see why the residents of Brookline like Mike. While Mikeôs 

team of expert mechanics fix each vehicle, every customer gets Mikeôs per-

sonal attention.  

   ñSo why is my car leaking oil?ò 

   ñWell we researched that on your make and model,ò  Mike says. ñThis is what I want you to do.  I want you to keep a 

log of how much oil you put in, the date and the mileage. Then we can go back to the manufacturer.ò 

   Mike describes his approach to auto repair as conservative. He wonôt replace parts just to see if it solves the problem. 

At MJ Automotive they take the time to research the problem. Like the customer with the oil leak, you may have to 

work with Mike to find the problem, but you wonôt drain your savings fixing the car.  

   If you ask longtime Brookline resident Dottie Grant about MJ Automotive, sheôll tell you about the time she dropped 

off her car for repair and inadvertently dropped an envelope with cash. When she returned and asked about the missing 

cash, the mechanic told her, ñYes we found it.  We put it in your glove compartment.ò  

    MJ Automotive  is fair and honest with customers. They use quality parts, and they take the time to find the problem. 

Wouldnôt it be nice to take your car in for repair and not worry that you were being ñtaken for a ride.ò MJ Automotive 

is local and reputable. Your neighbor is probably taking his car there. Call MJ Automotive to make an appointment for 

your next inspection or repair.                                                                                                       

           -Pamela Grabowski 

2300 Pioneer Avenue   

Pittsburgh, PA 15226 

412-531-9909 

Hours: Mon. -Thurs. 8:00AM to 6:00PM 

            Fri. 8:00AM to 5:00PM 

            Sat. & Sun. Closed 
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   We want to hear from 

you. Send your questions 

or comments by email, 

phone or mail.  May is-

sueôs deadline is April 10.  

June  issueôs deadline is 

May 10. 

 

Contact  Pamela Grabowski at mnp.grabowski@verizon.net 

or call 412-343-2859 for more information.  We now have 

over 1,200 readers.   

ASK ABOUT OUR SPECIAL 

ONE MONTH RATE!  

Counting Down The Brookline Print Edition  

   Three months and counting for the print edition of The Brookline. As we told you last 

month, we have increased our advertising which is wonderful. We are grateful for the merchantsô support.  More adver-

tising creates the need for another page. Our printing costs are increasing. We are not out of trouble. We continue to 

search for a permanent way to support the print edition of the newsletter. Some of you have contacted us with fundrais-

ing ideas. THANK YOU! We are exploring every idea that has been offered. If you have any suggestions on how to fund 

the newsletter, send them, email them or call us with your ideas. Our readers and the merchants have told us they like 

what we are doing.  Now just support usðPLEASE! 

LOOKING  FOR FLAGS  

    Do you or does your neighbor fly the flag daily?  We are looking for pictures, names and stories.  

Why do you fly the flag?  We want to feature these stories along with flag etiquette in the May, June and July issues, but 

we need to hear from you.  Please contact us.   

THE BROOKLINE  PAST ISSUES  
   Clint Burton  has archived past issues of The Brookline at www.brooklineconnection.com.  If thereôs an article you 

want to revisit or one you want to pass on to a friend, you can find them at Clintôs site. Bookmark The Brookline Con-

nection along with our site to keep up with local events and local team scores.   

 Tim Reitmeyer  
412-833-3600  
412-343-5372 
treitmeyer@howardhanna.com 

 

Talk to TIM  
Your Brookl ine Real tor 

South Hills and City of Pittsburgh specialist  

Home buyer credits ends April 30th! 

http://www.brooklineconnection.com
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  By now there is not much left to remind us of 

Februaryôs monster snowstorms except the linger-

ing frustration of the difficult cleanup. Soon after 

the snow stopped falling, my office began receiv-

ing calls from residents who were unable to get an adequate re-

sponse from the city. During and after the storm, my staff re-

sponded to phone and e-mail messages and relayed concerns to 

the city. We continued to follow up on complaints for weeks 

afterward as we all tried to get out and get around. 

   Although, as a state official, I have no control over snow re-

moval, it was clear to me that residents needed a forum to voice 

their concerns other than repeated phone calls. This is why I held 

a town hall meeting at St. Markôs Church on the evening of 

February 25. While I was disappointed that representatives of the 

city administration declined invitations to attend, I was joined by 

City Council members Natalia Rudiak, Bruce Kraus, and 

Theresa Smith, who did their best to answer questions and re-

spond to concerns. I was pleased that this meeting was respectful 

and allowed my office to indentify several remaining problem 

areas. I was also happy to hear constructive suggestions on im-

proving snow cleanup from many of those in attendance.  

   On March 1, I sent a letter to the Mayor and the Director of 

Public Works identifying areas that still needed to be addressed, 

including routes children use to walk to school, PAT bus routes 

and areas around stops, and city steps. I also suggested notifying 

neighborhood groups when snow removal would be taking place 

so that vehicles could be moved. 

   My office has also compiled the comments received at the 

meeting and the results of a survey distributed there as well as on 

my Web site and in my office. These have also been forwarded 

to the mayor and the proper city departments for their considera-

tion. 

   While it will remain to be seen until at least next winter if our 

concerns and suggestions will be acted upon by the city, I am 

hopeful that our actions have been a catalyst for improved plan-

ning, communication, and services, and I thank all of those who 

participated.  

   Everyone wants to live, work and play in a 

clean and green community, but it's up to every-

one to make it possible and improve the overall 

quality of life for us all.  The Great American 

Cleanup of PA is a two-week event (April 17th ï May 1st) in 

which Pennsylvanians across the state (and Americans across 

the nation) can do their part by cleaning up litter and trash along 

our roadsides, streams, parks, forests and neighborhoods.  

   Registered events can get free cleanup supplies, such as bags, 

gloves, and vests donated by PennDOT and Keep America 

Beautiful.  Participating landfills are also sponsoring free dis-

posal for registered events.  Last yearôs event included all 67 

counties with 4,837 separate events involving 171,940 volun-

teers.  A total of 6.9 million pounds of trash was collected from 

Pennsylvaniaôs landscape ï and tens of thousands of trees, bulbs 

and flowers have been planted. 

   Locally, the South Pittsburgh Development Corporation 

(SPDC) has been a large part of that effort since 2004.  This 

year is no exception as SPDC will once again be doing more 

than its part to clean up our neighborhood.  On Saturday, April 

17th, beginning at 9 a.m., volunteers from our neighborhood will 

meet at Cannon Coffee (802 Brookline Boulevard) for a com-

plimentary coffee and pastry before heading out to clean up 

litter, gather recyclables, and pick up other trash.  Brookline 

Boulevard will be cleaned from Whited to Pioneer, including 

the service alley, greenway areas, and other sites that collect 

large amounts of litter.  They are also coordinating with others 

in the community to organize kids to clean Brookline and 

Moore Parks.    
   If youôre interested in joining with your neighbors to volun-
teer for this worthwhile event, please contact SPDCôs coordina-

tor of the event, Keith Knecht , by email (kek33@verizon.net) 

or phone at home (412-561-4482) or his office (412-391-6036).  

SPDC is also encouraging people to contact them if they see an 

area that needs attention so that they can try to hit it. 

CITY COUNCILWOMAN  

 NATALIA  RUDIAK  

  The snow has finally melted, the flooding 

has passed, and as our community shakes 

off the bitter cold winter we need to prepare our communi-

ties for a beautiful and sunny spring and summer.  Re-

cently, my staff and I fanned out across the district with our 

notepads and phones at the ready, reporting potholes, litter, 

buckled sidewalks, and abandoned cars to our Cityôs 311 

department.  What we saw was a stellar community that 

needs to be picked up! 

   We need your help, too.  When you are out in the 

neighborhood, please take notice of fallen tree limbs, 

downed power lines, potholes, buckled sidewalks, trash, 

and any other eye sore and call it in to our office or 311 so 

we can help keep our neighborhood clean!   

   But, as we all know, there are some properties that con-

tinue to be problems time and time again.  The City of 

Pittsburgh has a disruptive properties ordinance that al-

lows these properties to be charged increased fees every 

time a public safety or code enforcement official is called 

out to their property.  In order for a property to be consid-

ered ñdisruptiveò it must have had either the police, ani-

mal control, or environmental services write a citation to 

the property owner or occupant three times in a 60 day 

period.  If that occurs, the Public Safety Director may des-

ignate the property as disruptive. 

   If you are having issues with a disruptive property, 

please call my office, environmental services, animal con-

trol, or the police depending upon the severity or nature of 

the incident.  And remember, a clean and vibrant 

neighborhood requires committed and diligent neighbors 

that work together to solve problems.  

   If you have any questions or comments, please donôt 

hesitate to call my office at (412) 255-2131.  

mailto:kek33@verizon.net
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JOANNEôS CORNER 

   Since I received a lot of reader response on the column 

about Earl the Cowboy, I thought I might key in on an-

other colorful Brookliner, Rich Corey.  You must remem-

ber Richðsometimes dressed in female garbðmost often 

shirtless. Usually with a guitar slung over his shoulder 

sitting on a wall by CoGoôsðvery tan before tanning beds 

were popular. Every Mass at Resurrection, Rich would be 

in attendance having slept in one of the pews all night.  

That was before they had to lock up churches.  I hear that 

Rich still lives in Brookline and can be found at the Food 

Mart on the Boulevard below Parkside Manor. Anyone 

who has pictures or any info about Rich or Cowboy Earl, 

please let me know.  By the way, Earl lived on Dunster 

Street with his brotherôs family, and his name was Earl 

Edmonds. I was reminded that he also dressed as an In-

dian. 

Question of the Month: Do you remember the names of 

the longtime beat cops on the Boulevard?       

Things that arenôt here anymore - Part  Fourteen 
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Question of the Month: What was the name of Dale 

Noahôs editorial column? 

Answer:  Do you Noah? 

Last Monthôs Memory Teaser 

READERSô RESPONSE 

   My sister Linda just picked up a copy of The Brookline 

while out and about, and just called me to relate the story of 

Earl that had printed. My sisters and I grew up on Dunster 

Street, and knew quite well for many years his family with 

whom he lived; his sister and brother-in-law, Roy and 

Mary Sullivan . Mary often baby sat for us, and helped out 

my mother, Nina, with housekeeping when we were 

younger. We knew that they cared for several cats, and my 

mother would usually send one of us girls up to their house 

bringing leftovers to help with feeding those cats. (God 

knows how we ever managed to have leftovers; we had 

eight kids)!  

   Earl seemed quite harmless, and as far as I know, never 

harmed anyone.  As a side note, most of the kids in the 

Brookline area knew him as "Boopie."  

Thanks for the remembrances of a true Brookline character! 

-Jo Ann Colonna Zilch , Overbrook 
  

   This photo appeared in the Sun-Telegraph two days be-

fore Christmas in 1943. The Second World War was raging 

in Europe, North Africa, and in the Pacific. A fund was es-

tablished by the Sun-Telegraph newspaper to purchase 

Christmas gifts for wounded servicemen who were being 

treated in local hospitals. Cub Scout Pack 18, which was 

based at the United Presbyterian Church, collected $25 

for the fund. An entourage of Cubs from the pack presented 

the donation. The boys in the photo are (l. to r.): Seated ï 

Jimmy Karl, Gary Stepp, Jack Gessner, and Jimmy 

Hoetzlein. Standing ï Herman Evert, Roger Neubauer, 

Don Sayenga, Don Little, Bob Campbell,  Bob 

McCartney, Ron Thompson, and Paul Conrad.  

   At the time, Gary Steppôs father was the Cubmaster. He 

was an inspirational leader. Pack 18 was large and active, 

with about fifty Cubs organized into seven dens.    

-D. Sayenga, Tucson, AZ 

WEDDING PLANNER  

   Jacqueline Capatolla of Jacquelineôs Day Spa and 

Harmonie King of HK Photo Studio created a  Brookline 

Wedding Planner.  Sixteen Brookline businesses are 

working together to simplify wedding arrangements, saving 

time, money and stress as you plan your perfect day. 

  The Bronze, Silver and Gold packages allow you to 

choose the savings level you want. The more businesses 

used, the more money saved. Brookline has many fine pro-

fessionals with years of experience in creating an unforget-

table day and a memory to last a lifetime.  

  Jordan Gustine is the wedding coordinator. She can ex-

plain the different packages and guide you through the 

process.  Contact her through Jacqueline at 412-341-1354.  

  We have been encouraging our readers to check out the 

local merchants, and now Jacqueline and Harmonie have 

assembled a planning guide to make the process easier.    

    See page ten for a picture of the Brookline Wedding 

Planner and a list of participating merchants who carry the 

planner. Planner information is also available at Jacque-

lineôs recently opened Grant Building location.  Pick a flyer 

up for your engaged friends and relatives too. 

                                               -Pamela Grabowski 

Year Round Farm Stand 

Seton Center 

1900 Pioneer Ave 

Every Wednesday 

11:00AMð5:00PM 
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Brookline Boulevard Improvements Project Update 
    Yes, this project has been talked about for too many years. About 17 months ago, the South Pittsburgh Development 

Corp., Brookline Chamber of Commerce and Brookline Area Community Council, stepped forward in a joint effort 

to follow this project. Assisting us in making the initial contact with Pat Hassett at the City of Pittsburgh was State 

Senator Wayne Fontana and State Rep. Chelsa Wagnerôs office.  A chairperson from the community/business group 

is working with Pat Hassett and his team to keep this project on task. 

   Our first step was the open meeting we held on May 5, 2009, where the residents and business owners of Brookline, 

had the opportunity to express their thoughts on the new Brookline Boulevard design plans.  Since then, there have been 

several meetings with Pat Hassett, City of Pittsburgh, Maguire Group, and Baker Corp. regarding the plans for the 

Brookline Boulevard Improvement Project. The project consists of improvements to a 1/2 mile section of Brookline 

Boulevard from Pioneer Avenue to Starkamp Street.  The existing pavement width of Brookline Boulevard is 65 feet 

from curb to curb, which includes parallel parking on the residential side and 45 degree angled parking with a maneuver-

ing area on the business side. There are approximately 64 parallel parking spaces on the residential side and 126 angled 

parking spaces on the business side. 

   The proposed improvements include the following: 

Geometric improvements to the intersection of Brookline Boulevard and Pioneer Avenue 

New curbs and sidewalks on both the residential and business side 

Intersection improvements including bumpouts, new curb ramps, and new traffic signals 

Mill and overlay of existing roadway pavement 

New signing and pavement markings 

New street lighting 

New parking meters 

New drainage inlets 

Upgrade or abandonment of existing sidewalk vaults 

New landscaping and streetscape 

Conversion of parking on Chelton Avenue from angled to parallel 

   The $5 million funding is in place and will be available in the fall of 2011, the final plans will be submitted in the sum-

mer of 2011, sooner if possible.  Groundbreaking should be no later than the fall of 2011.  Construction should last one 

construction season. 

   The Brookline proposed design plans can be viewed at: http://www.brooklineconnection.com/history/Reconstruct/

BlvdFuture.html.  [See page 10.]   

   Updates on this project are given at our SPDC/BCC meetings.  You are welcome to attend South Pittsburgh Devel-

opment Corp. meetings held the third Monday of every month at 7:00 PM at Brookline Boulevard United Presbyte-

rian Church and Brookline Chamber of Commerce meetings held the second Monday of every month at 5:45 PM at 

the Carnegie Library on Brookline Boulevard. 

   -Lois McCafferty 

HIGH HONORS  

Michael Brust 

Alisa Carey 

Marisa Rieber 

Lori Sharp  

Lacey Lau 

Brian Siegfried 

Camilla DeFelice 

John Gigliotti  

Stefany Mandarino 

HONORS 

Rebecca Buskirk 

Amanda DeAngelis 

Bridget Deasy 

Melissa Gagliardi 

Danielle Gigliotti  

Justin Havens 

Jonathan Kotek 

Justin Kovic 

Victoria Lewis 

Alessandra Nicholas 

Kaitlyn Perrett  

Michaelaina Schuler 

Christopher Vaughan 

SETON-LA SALLE HIGH SCHOOL HONOR ROLL   

  The following Brookline residents made the 

Honor Roll at Seton-La Salle High School in the 

fall 2009-10 semester.          -Marilyn Walsh 

http://www.brooklineconnection.com/history/Reconstruct/BlvdFuture.html
http://www.brooklineconnection.com/history/Reconstruct/BlvdFuture.html
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BROOKLINEôS EMMY L INK  
   Brookline resident and Pittsburgh native, Tim Kepner , has a job that 

many people would love to have. He is an audio-visual technician who has 

done some very exciting work.  

   Kepnerôs job mainly consists of work such as music mixing, music pro-

ducing, sound design, audio editing and mastering, entertainment broad-

cast, variety broadcast, and sports broadcast.  He has worked small venues 

such as clubs to large television events such as the Grammys. He has even 

done the audio and visual work for the 1996 Summer Olympics in Atlanta, 

Georgia.  

   The Mt. Lebanon native got his start in the audio business when a col-

lege band mate got him a job at a local sound company. From that time on 

he would try to get audio related work whenever he could. He got a job at 

the Hollowood Music and Sound Company located in McKees Rocks. 

From there on he worked at several other sound and audio companies 

most specifically NEP which deals with sports events and Unitel which 

deals with entertainment events. All of the companies he has worked with 

have been located in or around the Pittsburgh area.  

   Since 1994 Kepner has been doing freelance work. He owns a flight 

pack audio recording system that he can take with him on jobs if the cli-

ent doesnôt already have equipment for him to use. He also has an in 

home suite where he can do editing, mixing and mastering. Usually he 

does most of his work on location.  

   ñAll of my work is through word of mouth.ò He has no need to advertise his services, the work finds him.  

   Kepner has always had an interest in music, he began playing the drums at the age of 15. Besides playing in the Mt. 

Lebanon High School band he played in several rockônôroll bands in high school.  

   He went on to study to become a city planner in college at Penn State University and graduated in 1979. In 1984 he 

went to the Cleveland Institute of Electronics and graduated from there in 1986. 

   Through his career Kepner has gotten the chance to meet many celebrities such as the band, The New Kids on the 

Block as well as some WWF wrestlers, just to name a few. Yet, his attitude towards meeting celebrities is very laid back. 

Kepner said, ñIôve been doing it for so long that you kinda take it for granted.ò 

   ñIt was fun when I would do the shows and I would get to work with a band who I idolized as a kid.ò 

   His work has lead him to several awards. Kepner has won two Emmys, his most recent from 2009 for his technical 

work on ñNBC Presents: The 2008 Chicago Marathon.ò In 2003 he also won an MTV ñMoon Manò for 20 years of ser-

vice to MTV.  

   Kepner also enjoys his job because he gets to spend more time with his young son, he also enjoys the environment the 

job brings with it. ñI like working with different people in different places. I couldnôt imagine working a nine to five 

job.ò  

-Victoria J. Cumer 

Tim Kepner with his wife Cynthia Devine 

Kepner and their son Lane. 

-Photo provided by Tim Kepner 


